Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, May 28, 2019
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on May 28, 2019.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, Barbara Dewyea, Carol Hamel, Scott Griswold (NEMS), Patty Fryk, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Adam opened the meeting at 5:35PM.  
2. Lake Shore Drive – road maintenance:

a.
Selectboard Site visit @5:30PM:  Ricky transported Selectboard, Carol and Tracey to Lakeshore Dr. to view obstacles hindering road maintenance.


Upon returning to the town office these maintenance obstacles were discussed.  The Selectboard asked that a letter be sent to all residents of Lake Shore Drive advising them that brush will be cut and the road graded.  Due to this maintenance lawns may be scuffed and anything within the Class 4 town road ROW of 49’6” may get removed or damaged.  The property owners with fences will also be advised they need to be removed.  Highway will take pictures before and after maintenance

To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

5.
NEMS Ambulance Service Contract:  Scott Griswold presented the contract for ambulance service to Eden which was approved at town meeting for signature.  Ricky made the motion to sign the contract.  Barb seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.  Scott spoke of the number of calls to Eden, dispatch practices and costs associated to providing this service.  Scott will return a copy of the original contract once all participating towns have signed.

7.
Beach Update:

a.
Guests from Lakeview Campground:  Deb Godin told Patty she had an arrangement with Bob for campers from Lakeview to use LERA facilities at no cost with a donation being made at year end.  The Selectboard and office agreed there was no such agreement.  Visitors from Lakeview will pay the entry fee like all others, Eden residents being free and receiving a season pass.  Also discussed were photos being used on Lakeview’s web site which are the LERA beach and playground.  A letter will be sent to Deb about each of these topics.
b.
Patty discussed with the Selectboard additional fire extinguishers.  All agreed there should be one in the storage building and the alcove between the restrooms on the office building.  Patty has contacted D&M who will come to service the current extinguishers and have them supply the new ones.  All extinguishers will be stored at the town office during the winter months.  Patty asked for clarification on the eight (8) people per site – was this day or night.  The Selectboard stated it was related to the waste water permit and applied to both – all campsites could have eight (8) people stay or visit.  Patty inquired about entry fees on July 4th.  She had been told all got in for free.  This is not correct.  Entry fees should be collected until 6 or 7PM.  After that people coming to watch fireworks can get in for free.  A sign will be made making this information known to visitors to LERA.  Bingo night has been scheduled for Wednesday nights and will be open to both LERA campers and residents.  The time will be 6:30 to 8:30PM.  Ricky was questioned about campsite rental timeframe.  Patty advised she is sticking to the rules of 14 days per rental party.
Returning to the agenda:
3. Additions & Deletions to the Agenda:  
Items (a) through (d) will be discussed with their associated agenda item/topic:

a.
Under #8:  


i.
Dog Officer public contact info (phone)


ii.
Update on dog complaints (2)

b.
Under #10: Copley Animal Bite Report
c.
Under #14:
Speed Sign Update
d.
Under #16:
American Red Cross shelter training
4.
Citizen Input:  None at this time.

6.
Approve the Minutes of May 14, 2019:  Ricky made the motion to approve the minutes of May 14, 2019 as written.  Barb seconded the motion.  Approved.

8.
Dog Officer Update:  
a.
Annual canvas update:  Justin Gillen was not present to provide an update on the annual canvas for unlicensed dogs or report on dog complaints.
b.
From Additions & Deletions #3 (a) – Dog Officer public contact info (phone):  Calls to the town office report that someone calling Justin cannot leave a message unless they are listed in his contacts.  (b) – Update on dog complaints (2).

Justin will be sent a letter asking him to attend the next Selectboard meeting and provide an update on the canvas, report on any dog complaints he has dealt with and explain how he intends to receive calls with his present phone system.

9.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
10.
Health Officer Update:  
From Additions & Deletions #3 (b) - Copley Hospital Dog Animal Bite Report:  The Selectboard reviewed the report.  Candy advised she will forward the report to Health Officer, Amanda Cady.

11.
Lister Department –Status of filing of grand list:  A written report from Russ Beaudoin was reviewed.  The Selectboard asked for Russ to add to his property review and inspections a property that burned over the winter.  They would like him to concentrate on the field inspections, having Kristi make the entries so as not to be late in filing the grand list.  This being a transition year to an outside firm the Selectboard wants all to go promptly and smoothly.
12.
Complaint of junk cars on RT 118:  A resident visited the office to voice their complaint of junk cars on RT118.  Candy provided them with Marc Roy’s contact information as he is the person from the State of Vermont who would deal with this.  The Selectboard asked that an email from the town also be sent to Marc of this complaint.

13.
2020 Census New Construction Program:  The Selectboard did not wish to participate in this program.

14.
Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  None at this time.
b.
Excess Weight Permits:


i.
Frank E. Dodge & Son, Inc.

Ricky made the motion to approve to town specifications, excess weight permit for Frank E. Dodge & Son, Inc.  Barb seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.
c.
MRGP Grant – East Hill update:  Rob Moore (LCPC) is seeking an extension.  Culvert costs have been received.  The Selectboard discussed reusing one of the 18” culverts to save the resident money and the time table for repayment.  Rob will be contacted for his comments.
d.
MRGP Grant – Equipment purchase – Mulcher:  Mulcher has been ordered from Johnson Farm & Garden.
e.
Grant Award updates, AOT Structures & Class 2, Better Roads: Notification from State agencies that Eden did not receive a Structures or Class 2 grant for 2020 and through LCPC a Better Roads grant was awarded to complete the Municipal Road General Permit (MRGP) inventory.  Ricky questioned the rotation schedule of the Class 2 funding.  This question will be brought to Jim Cota’s attention.  Tracey would like to take Carol to the next orange book discussion. 
f.
2019 Draft Town & Bridge Road Standards:  No update has been received on the status of our comments to AOT on the proposed standards.
g.
FEMA Flood Plain Mapping Update:  No additional information has been received at this time.
h.
Blakeville Rd – reclaim & replace culverts:  Area to be addressed is from Tatro Drive south to the bridge with an option for the area from the bridge to RT 100.  The option is due to discussion with adjoining property owners about possible realignment of this section to provide better site distance at this intersection.  Adam made the motion to put this project out to bid:  town will add 4-6” of gravel, vendor will reclaim and roll, town will regrade.  Barb seconded the motion.  Approved.  A draft bid document will be prepared for review at the next meeting.  The bid will be posted in the local papers as well as being sent to various vendors.
i.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  

i.
From Additions & Deletions #3(c) – Speed Sign update:  Information received from Rob at LCPC was reviewed.  LCSD, Lowell and Morrisville will be contacted.  LCSD will be asked about using their speed carts on North Rd and East Hill Rd.  Morrisville and Lowell will be asked about permanent speed signs in their communities.
ii.
Tourangeau property adjacent to Camp Rd:  Attorney Barlow asked for additional information on the permit, engineer and design plan for this system.  Ricky advised to contact the State engineer who signed the waste water permit and inspected the system for a copy of the design and if it was put in according to the specifications.
iii.
A new drive on Warren Rd put in without a permit was discussed.  Barb stated that the town has a policy for access permits, and asked that a letter be sent asking them to complete the permit application as is required by all other residents of Eden.

iv.
Ricky spoke of work Kurt Salvas is doing on Blakeville Rd to an existing drive.  Information will be sent to Kurt on paperwork needed to work within the ROW.

v.
Highway work includes picking up winter sand, sweeping roadways as weather permits.  Adam inquired about potholes.  These will also be addressed after road sweeping.  Four (4) no parking signs have been installed on Wescom Rd at the ball field.  All spring work for LERA is complete except some gravel near the manager’s campsite.

13.
Review of Town Use of ECS Building & Grounds Agreement update:  The document has been sent to the schoolboard for their review.
14.
Eden/North Hyde Park & Hyde Park Fire Services meeting update:  Ricky attended a meeting to discuss fire services and ways to cut cost.  Ricky noted his displeasure that the entire Eden Selectboard had not been invited as Hyde Park had three members present.  Discussion included multiple department response, cost by town for coverage, and equality of division of equipment between towns.  Fire dept. members provided information on calls and mutual aid response indicating Eden/NHP responded more to Hyde Park than vice versa.  All agreed any future discussion should be a warned Selectboard meeting for both towns.
15.
Ratify additions & deletions of May 14, 2019 meeting:

a.
Review of Copley Hospital dog bite report.
b.
Motion, approval and signing of William Biasotti application for access permit to town specifications.
c.
Review of VLCT Annual Report.

d.
Update by Candy on status of delinquent tax sale properties.
e.
Discussion of no parking signs @ ball fields and instruction to EYSC members and coaches to follow past practices of “no practice or play” until all vehicles are parked in designated areas.
Ricky made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the May 14, 2019 meeting as listed above in #15 (a-e).  Barb seconded the motion.  Approved.

16.
FYI: 

a.
GMP email – substation upgrade.

b.
From Additions & Deletions #3 (d) – American Red Cross shelter training.

After review, (a) was determined to be information only for the Selectboard requiring no action.  Adam, Tracey, Carol, Barb and Andrew will attend the shelter training in Waterbury on June 12th.
17.
Any other business:  
a.
Budget Status report and YE Budget worksheets were reviewed.

18.
Sign Orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.

19.
Adjourn:  Meeting adjourned at 8:35PM.  
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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